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Following our graduation I attended graduate school in England at the University of Manchester and the Bristol Old Vic Theatre School, receiving diplomas in stage directing. My first job, on returning to the U.S., was as Visiting Artist in Residence at the University of Missouri/Kansas City.
Finding that I would far rather pursue a more hazardous career in the professional theatre than languish in the cushier berth of academia, I moved to New York in 1972 and followed a convoluted, usually uphill path in “the business.” This course involved some stage managing, producing, and directing, as well as work at WNYC-TV and in magazine journalism. I continued teaching, which helped foot many a rent bill and provided a growing level of satisfaction too.
In 1978 I set out to pursue my brightest dream: founding my own regional theatre company. This brought me back—with more pointed irony than I can express, but for a variety of irrefutably practical reasons—to my hometown of Wilmington, Delaware. The Delaware Theatre Company is going strong, preparing to launch its fifteenth season, and has brought me more fulfillment than I ever imagined.
Being Artistic Director of even a relatively small company is a completely absorbing job. Hours unoccupied by its responsibilities are spent in a variety of community service activities. Current and recent board memberships include: Delaware Humanities Forum, Town and Country Concerts, Arts Curriculum Steering Committee for the State of Delaware, Preservation Delaware, and Delaware Theatre Association. Additionally, I host a weekly interview program on WILM News Radio; serve frequently as a narrator for the Delaware Symphony and other musical ensembles throughout the state; and write occasional Opinion pieces for the local newspaper.
I have received a modest number of awards, including Philadelphia Drama Critics Award (twice) and was recently named “Most Influential Arts Leader in the State” in Delaware Today magazine’s “Best of Delaware - 1993” issue.
I am increasingly interested in returning to the creative wellspring that got me started in this way of life in the first place. A six-month sabbatical in 1991 restored my flagging confidence that I might be able to do so. I now believe that even in the middle years new beginnings are possible. It is simply harder to come by the courage to make them happen.
Although I have returned to New Haven only twice since 1969, my four years at Yale College have travelled with me everywhere. I am constantly grateful for the resources Yale provided me.
